BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

October 11, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, October 11, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 

EMPLOYER SUPPORT OF THE GUARD AND RESERVE (ESGR) PRESENTATION

Mr. David St. Germain, Executive Director for ESGR, explained that the function of the ESGR was to ensure that the employer recognized the Guard and Reserve as essential to the strength of the nation and to ensure that the employer pledged the employment of the individual would not to denied because of service.  He also stated that the employees’ job and career opportunities would not be limited or reduced and that they would be granted leaves of absence for military service in the Guard or Reserve.  Mr. St. Germain presented the Selectmen with a statement of support for the USGR and Chairman Tavares signed this statement on behalf of the Town.

MOMENT OF SILENCE

Chairman Tavares asked for a moment of silence in memory of Mr. Bill Franks who had passed away on Monday October 10, 2005.  He explained that Mr. Franks had served on the Board of Appeals and was a town meeting member instrumental in securing the new Manomet Library location.  Chairman Tavares offered his sympathy to his wife Elsbeth and their children.  

ECONOMIC FOUNDATION

Mr. Denis Hanks, Executive Director of the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation, asked the Selectmen on behalf of the Board of Trustees, to withdraw Article 13 from the warrant as they had sponsored this article.  He explained that it had become apparent that more work needed to be done while partnering with the community before this could go forward.  He said this project would still remain a long-term goal.   

Selectman Quintal motioned to withdraw the article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved.

MASSACHUSETTS TECHNOLOGY COLLABORATIVE

Ms. Kristin Burke from the Massachusetts Technology Collaborative gave a presentation to the Selectmen.  The presentation included information on the Community Wind Collaborative and the Renewable Energy Trust.  Ms. Burke showed a PowerPoint presentation on what Collaborative was all about and why the collaborative was created.  She explained that both the Community Wind Collaborative and the Renewable Energy Trust’s mission was to increase the supply of and demand for energy from clean sources, and to promote the development of a vibrant Massachusetts renewable energy industry.

She further explained that there were tangible rewards, like matching grants, for communities who wanted to participate in their programs.  Ms. Burke gave some examples of Wind Technology using turbines of 10 kilowatts, 660 kilowatts and 1.5 megawatts.  She gave an overview of why Plymouth, because of its proximity to the shore, would be a good candidate for their programs, and how the Town could benefit and how they could get started.

After Ms. Burke’s presentation, Chairman Tavares explained that it would be helpful if they could take the information to see what other options the Town may want to explore.  Mr. Sylvia said that he would sit down with the Energy Committee and talk about their options and how they may want to proceed. 

Chairman Tavares thanked Ms. Burke for the information.

SEABREEZE TAXI HEARING

The Board held a public hearing to consider taking action against Seabreeze Transportation, Inc. for its non-compliance with the Town of Plymouth’s Vehicle for Hire License Regulations. 

Mr. Sylvia swore in the attendants who were gong to testify.   

Attorney Greg Corbo, Town Counsel, explained that this hearing was to decide what disciplinary action, if any, should be taken against Seabreeze Transportation.  Mr. Corbo called his first witness, Ms. Lisa Johnson, Administrative Assistant to the Town Manager and Board of Selectmen.  

Ms. Johnson explained that they presently hold a taxi license for one vehicle presently and explained that they used to have two. She explained that they have 8 drivers.  She explained that she was receiving complaints from other companies saying that the company was picking up fares in unmarked cars, cars with dealer plates and cars with commercial plates as well.  She also explained that they also had a driver who was not licensed.  She explained that she called the police department who in turn called Seabreeze to have them bring in their vehicles.  She said that Mr. El Sammak reported that the commercial vehicle was only for administrative purposes and not used to pick up fares.  However, the drivers weren’t licensed and they were sent in to the office to be licensed.  Ms. Johnson explained that she then sent a letter to Seabreeze to have vehicles inspected with the Town by June 8th, but they never came in.  She explained that another letter went out without response, so she emailed the Police Captains to perform a sting.  In the meantime, several people reported the use of the car with commercial plates being used to pick up fares.  

Detective Christopher Butler had been assigned to conduct the stings.  The first sting was conducted on August 14, the second on August 15, the third on September 6th and the fourth on September 7th.  Several violations were cited, including using a commercial plate, operating without a license, not displaying the license and not displaying the fare.  Consequently, a citation was issued to Mr. El Sammak with all four violations on it.  Detective Christopher Butler explained to the Board, the details behind each sting. 

Mr. Ashraf El Sammak, Seabreeze Transportation, said that he didn’t break the rules but he lost one car in an incident with a taxi driver, and that he had to use his commercial vehicle because he couldn’t use the other one. He explained that since this has happened he has fixed all the problems and now his cars were legal.  He also said he called Inspectional Services twice and no one returned his call.  He also said that the paperwork was filled out for the unlicensed driver twice, but that the Town lost it.  

Chairman Tavares said that per the reports, Mr. El Sammak did not comply with the regulations.  

In closing, Mr. Corbo reiterated the severity of these violations because he stated that if an accident occurred in a car with commercial plates acting as a taxi, the passenger would not be sufficiently insured.  He explained that the rules are there to protect the public from harm.  He also stated that the posting of fares prior to the trip was important as well as displaying the license for the safety of the passenger.  He explained that because of the deliberate violations and then the placing of blame on others, he recommended suspension or even revocation.

Mr. El Sammak, returned for a closing statement and said that he was not denying anything and that his hands were tied.  He explained that when it was affordable for him, he made everything legal. He said that he didn’t know about the driver whose license had been suspended.   

After further discussion, Selectman Schena said that the rules have to be followed and that he was comfortable with a 3 to 5 day suspension.  Chairman Tavares said that he agreed with Mr. Schena about this being serious and that they have to abide by the rules of the Town.  Mr. Tavares would like to see a 5-day suspension.  Mr. Schena motion to suspend the license for 5 days and Chairman Tavares seconded.  Voted 2-1 to suspend, Selectman Quintal voted in opposition.   Chairman Tavares asked that Town Manager’s Office to take care of the appropriate dates of suspension and notification.  

PUBLIC HEARING – LICENSE TRANSFER FOR SIMON’S BAR AND GRILLE
The Board was scheduled to meet for a transfer of an all alcohol restaurant license from Tavares Hospitality, Inc. d/b/a Simon’s to Court Street Hospitality, Corp d/b/a Simon’s Bar and Grille.  

Selectman Quintal announced that he was going to abstain from the hearing, leaving only two Board members to vote.  Mr. Sylvia then recommended this hearing be continued as there was no longer a quorum to vote.  Chairman Tavares asked Mr. Sylvia to check with Counsel.  

The Board recessed for five minutes.

Upon returning, Mr. Sylvia announced that the hearing would have to be continued and after conferring with the applicants’ Counsel, it was decided to continue it to October 24, 2005.

PROPERTY FORECLOSURE AT MAP 10, LOT 19A

Mr. Ed Maccaferri, Town Treasurer, explained that he had received a request to vacate a foreclosure on the property located on Map 10; Lot 19A.  He explained that it was foreclosed for non-payment of taxes and the Selectmen had three options:  choose to take no action, vacate the foreclosure upon being made whole of taxes, or vacate the foreclosure and recommit the taxes.  Mr. Maccaferri recommended option #2 with a 30 time limit on the payment of those taxes.

After a brief question and answer period with Mr. Maccaferri, Selectman Schena motioned to accept the recommendation of the Town Treasurer.  Voted 3-0 approved.

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 21: To see if the Town will vote, pursuant to G. L. c. 164, §134(a), to initiate a process to aggregate electrical load, and to authorize the Energy Committee, to work cooperatively with the Division of Energy Resources to develop a municipal aggregation plan, or take any other action relative thereto.   

Mr. Jim Sweeney, Chairman of the Ad Hoc Energy Committee, presented this article and explained that this would allow the Committee to explore if aggregation was right for the Town. 

After a brief discussion, Selectman Schena moved to recommend and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 3-0 to recommend.

ARTICLE 22:  To see if the Town will vote to amend the Zoning Bylaw by adding new §205-73 Wind Energy Facilities, for the purpose of providing for wind generation  facilities in all districts by special permit subject to Environmental Design Conditions on parcels of land owned by the Town of Plymouth which contain a minimum of five (5) acres.  The text of said amendment is contained in the report of the Planning Board dated September 19, 2005, copies of which are on file and available for inspection at the office of the Town Clerk and the office of the Planning Board.  

Mr. Jim Sweeney, Chairman of the Ad Hoc Energy Committee, presented this article by showing a brief film clip on the benefits of Wind Energy.

Mr. Sweeney said that this bylaw would allow the Committee to explore whether wind energy made sense for the town and to take the first step.  He stated that he was working with the MTC on this.  He said this was a request to allow the zoning to include the wind turbines.  Mr. Sweeney said that presently they were monitoring areas over by the sewer plant and then the high school for possible locations for turbines.

Both Chairman Tavares and Selectman Schena had issues with the bylaw language and the fact that the Planning Board voted against this.  Mr. Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development said that he was comfortable with the language it as it was.  After a little more discussion, Chairman Tavares asked that he be given the time to further read through this and requested that this be tabled until October 24, 2005.  Selectman Schena motioned to table this until October 24, 2005 and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved.

ARTICLE 18: To see if the Town will vote to amend the official zoning map of the Town of Plymouth by changing the designation of Lots 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 23, 24A, 24B, 25, 26, 27, 28, 29, 30, and to the center line of the right-of-way of the portions of Court Street and Russell Street abutting these parcels as shown on Plymouth Assessors’ Map 19 from Small Lot Residential (R-20SL) to Downtown/Harbor District (D/H), or take any other action relative thereto.

Mr. Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development, explained that this land was located in the Courthouse area of Town.  He explained that soon it would be vacant and was presently zoned for single family home use.  He, therefore, wanted to rezone it for Town or County use.   Mr. Hartmann stated that all abutters had been notified of the hearing and no one had any objections.

Selectman Schena moved to recommend and Selectman Quintal seconded. Voted 3-0 to recommend.

ARTICLE 23: To see if the Town will vote to accept G. L. c. 44, §55C, and establish a Municipal Affordable Housing Trust Fund to provide for the creation and preservation of affordable housing for the benefit of low and moderate income households, said trust fund to be managed, pursuant to G. L. c. 44, §55C, by a five-member Board of Trustees appointed by the Board of Selectmen for two year terms, of whom at least one member shall be a Selectman, or take any other action relative thereto.

Mr. Bruce Miller, Finance Director, explained that this article would establish a Municipal Housing Trust to provide for the creation of affordable housing.  He said this was a housekeeping article to allow the town to follow through with its purpose voted in Spring 2005.  

After a brief question discussion, Chairman Tavares, Selectman Schena and Selectman Quintal all agreed to seek clarification with Town Counsel to see if there was a conflict with other Trusts they had established for this very purpose.  Mr. Sylvia said he would ask Town Counsel.  

Selectman Schena motioned to table this article until October 24, 2005 and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 3-0 to table.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Siren Testing – Mr. Sylvia announced that Pilgrim Nuclear Power Station would be conducting its annual siren test on Thursday, October 20, 2005 beginning at 3:45 P.M.  Those sirens within a 10-mile area of Pilgrim would be tested.  The test would consist of a steady, three-minute siren tone.  

Mr. Sylvia explained that there would be no reason for the public to take any action during this test and if anyone had questions about the test they could contact Pilgrim Station at (508) 830-8895.

Appointment – Mr. Sylvia stated that he was honored to announce that he was appointed as an alternate management member of the Joint Labor-Management Committee (“JLMC”) at the October 6, 2005 JLMC meeting.  Chief Robert Pomeroy, a permanent member of the Commission sponsored his appointment.

The Joint-Labor Management Committee had been created in 1977 as a mechanism to resolve municipal police and fire contract disputes.  Mr. Sylvia said that he looked forward to participating in this process and would work hard so as to reflect well on Plymouth and the management profession.

Chairman Tavares congratulated Mr. Sylvia on his appointment.

LICENSES 

Common Victualler License

The Doc Side Café

65 Main Street

Tanya Frazer, Mgr.

(New Owner)

Selectman Schena motioned to approve this license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 3-0 approved. 

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Reappointment – The Board reappointed Mr. Orin Meyer to the Nutrient Management Stakeholder’s Committee.

Bond – The Board approved the temporary borrowing of $255,000.00 with TD Banknorth at a net interest cost of 3.33% for the School HVAC Repair and the School Roof Repair.  Selectman Schena moved to approve the bond and Selectman Quintal seconded. Voted 3-0 approved.

Selectman Schena moved to adjourn and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 3-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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